
 
 

Richard Worthen’s C5 

With fiancee Alice Holmes 

 

Alice and I joined the club in 
the fall of 2010 after buying 

my first Corvette in the spring 
of that year.  The car was so 

stock, it didn’t sound like a 
Corvette.  A new Billy Boat 

Fusion muffler package solved 
that problem.  We have had a 

lot of fun making it into a more 
custom car that is truly one of 

a kind.  I have always loved 
the old west and am a collector 

of western items.  Silver Bits, 
Spurs and old cowboy guns.  

So when we had the show sign 

made, Alice wanted to name 
“our” car, thus Corvette 

Cowboy was born. 

 

We have a lot of fun doing show and shine car shows and 
have even won a few 1st place trophies. A big hand to 

Alice as this is a lot of work and she is the best helper 
and partner.  This Corvette is not a trailer queen, This 

weekend the mileage topped 97,000 miles.  

We enjoy the Club tours and parades as well as shows. 

We look forward to another sun and fun packed summer 
{ I am semi-retired, finally} starting with the weekend 

show sponsored by 3 Rivers Corvette Club, Corvettes on 
the Columbia. 



A VIEW 

THROUGH THE SPLIT WINDOW 
 

By President Stan Trask                                   March 2014 
 

February was a very busy month for CMCS with 

Officer Elections, Wet Weekend and the 

Puyallup Corvette & High Performance Swap 

Meet. I would like to personally thank all of the 

CMCS volunteers who gave their time to help at 

the Swap Meet with the Valve Cover Races and 

to help promote CMCS to the general public at 

our booth. Once again, due to your efforts and 

diligence, CMCS showed everyone in attendance 

what a great club it is!  

 

As we come to the close of another year for CMCS, as your President I would like to thank all of the Board and 

Committee members who gave their time to help make CMCS a better club for all. You all made a difference 

this last year and through your efforts made my job much easier and for that, you have my sincere gratitude and 

heartfelt thanks! I would also like to say that it has been my distinct honor and pleasure to serve as your 

President for the last two years. I will now look forward to working with the new incoming Board as Past 

President, continuing to serve CMCS in any manner I can. 

 

As we turn the calendar to March, we inch closer and closer to spring and I’m confident that clear sunny 

“Corvette Days” are just ahead! Please mark your calendars now to attend our March General Meeting & 

Officer Installation Banquet to be held on Saturday, March 8th at the Pogacha Restaurant in Issaquah. There will 

be a great buffet meal followed by our General Meeting and Installation of new Officers for the coming year. 

Please come out and help say thank you to those individuals leaving the Board and show your support for the 

new officers coming on the Board.  

 

Looking ahead the Spring Season gets started on Saturday, April 12th with the La Conner Tulip Parade. This 

event is open to all Corvettes, hardtops, coupes and convertibles. This is a great event and an excellent chance 

to get out and see all of the tulips in full bloom! For more information please contact Jim McDonnell, our 

CMCS Parade Chair at: Parades@CorvetteMarqueClub.com Following the Parade we will have our April 

General Membership Meeting at the Collectors Choice Restaurant in Snohomish at 4:00 pm. 

 

Last but not least, I would like to remind you to consider supporting our wonderful club Sponsor’s, Lee Johnson 

Chevrolet in Kirkland and Speedway Chevrolet in Monroe whenever you need service or parts for your 

Corvette or when it becomes time to look for that next Corvette! 

 

I look forward to seeing you at the March General Meeting and Officer Installation Banquet! 

 

Keep the shiny side up! 

Stan 
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Election Results! 

 
The results of the election are in.  Please welcome your new officers and board members: 
 
 
 
President 
Kevin Jewell -   
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Vice-President 

Bill Cameron -   

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Secretary  

Mona Cox – 

 

 

 

 (Member since Aug 2001) Two terms as CMCS 

President (2007-9).  Two year board member 

(Activities), Co-chair of Seattle in Sept, 2006.  

Co-chair Wet Weekend (2012).  Five year board 

member and/or officer of NWACC (Northwest 

Association of Corvette Clubs- currently). 

 

(Member since 2003) Board positions held 

previously:  One term as Vice President, and 

three terms as Secretary -- Heavy involvement in 

many CMCS activities, including Seattle in 

September, charity, Co-chaired the Christmas 

party, coordinator of Wet Weekend, Co-chaired 

the FIRST XXX event, assisted in many valve 

cover events, Vettes for Vets events, and 

newsletter assemblies.  Before retiring I was able 

to secure several contributions of supplies from 

companies for the clubs use, saving the club 

money.  

 

Member since April 2000) highlights: Served one 

term as CMCS Secretary. Served two years as 

Membership Chair. Was registrar for the School 

Daze event for two years. Organized Mariners 

Baseball Night outings for three years. Managed 

CMCS apparel and sales for three years. Was 

involved in many CMCS activities and events, 

including Seattle In September, newsletter 

proofing and assembly, and autocross.  Often 

took minutes in the absence of the elected 

Secretary 



 

 

 

 
Treasurer  
Bob Renner -   

 

 

 

 

 

 
2 Year Board Member 
Kayla Main –   
 

(Member since January 2008) - One term as 
CMCS Treasurer. Forty years as CFO of Fortune 
500 companies - During his term as Treasurer, 
Bob used his expertise in finances to 
“professionalize” CMCS bookkeeping to better 
satisfy IRS conditions for exempt organizations 
and to provide better visibility to the Board. The 
Renner’s have offered their home many times 
for CMCS Board meetings, newsletters, social 
events. 

(Member since July 1988)  One term as Vice-

President; one term as Board Member (two 

years) (activities); and four years as Membership 

Chair. Kayla has initiated and planned many 

events for CMCS such as the RAD (Really 

Awesome Driving) tour five times, Ferrous 

Fanny tours to Crater Lake and to the Oregon 

Caves, WOW (Women’s Only Weekend) several 

times, Wet Weekend at Sequim and twice at 

Pacific Beach, and with the help of her hubby, 

conceived and initiated SIS (Seattle In 

September). 

 

 



Wet Weekend 2014 

 
45 Members braved the weather and 
participated in Wet Weekend last month 
(February 21 – 24). 
 
Two friendly ducks    showed up as well 
to direct us to our parking spots at Fry’s 
Electronics.  How appropriate!  Ducks 
and rain.  Seems to just go together. 

 
 
Craig & Candy Turi did a great 
job of putting the event together 
and producing a 12 page handout 
with details on the event, and 
most importantly, driving 
directions.  The group took mostly 
back roads from Renton down to 
Chehalis for lunch and then down 
to Battle Ground, the 
headquarters for the event.  The 
photo on the left shows people 
looking at the route directions for 
the first time. 
 

 
Wet Weekend lived 
up to its name at 
the departure on 
Friday.  The parking 
lot was wet, but that 
didn’t dampen the 
enthusiasm of the 
group as they 
prepared to get 
underway.  At least 
it wasn’t raining as 
we gathered at 
Fry’s Electronics! 



Here’s What’s Happening – March Through June 2014 
 
 
Now that the month of February is pretty much in our rear view mirrors, we’ve have so many Corvette 
activities to look forward to: 
 
 
March: 
 
March 5 CMCS Board Meeting (Combined Old and New Board) at the Family Pancake 

House:  17621 Redmond Way, Redmond, WA.  Meeting starts at 6 PM.  All 
Members Welcome.  Contact Lorrie Montgomery: 

VicePresident@CorvetteMarqueClub.com 

 
March 8 CMCS General Membership Meeting - 4:00 p.m. Pogacha Restaurant, 120 NW 

Gilman Blvd. Issaquah, WA. This is our installation banquet. The new officers will 
be formally introduced. There will be a buffet dinner offering four different 
entrée’s, with a total cost is $34.00 per person, including all non-alcoholic 
beverages. We need to RSVP for this event by February 25 – send your RSVP to 
candace.johnson@comcast.net. It should be a really nice event! 

 
March 29 Oregon Raceway Park Track Day and School – CMCS has been invited to 

participate in this event. Please click here for additional information: 
https://www.facebook.com/events/1435849733301909/?ref_dashboard_filter=cal
endar  

 
March 29 Annual Tech Inspection for anyone planning to participate in any of the autocross 

events this year.  The inspection is being hosted by Kevin Jewel at his home 
garage.  The inspection is FREE!!!  See article in this newsletter about 
autocrossing.  It is lots of fun, is not hard on your car, and you get a discount with 
your CMCS membership.   

 
April: 
 
April 12 La Conner Parade. We will be meeting in Everett around 9:00 a.m. This is also 

the date for the annual Paccar Open House, for those members that want to 
attend that event. Further information will be provided in this space next month. 

 
 CMCS General Membership Meeting - 4:00 p.m. Collectors Choice Restaurant, 

215 Cypress Avenue, Snohomish, WA. This meeting will follow the La Conner 
parade. 

 
 The cost will be $24.00 per person – all up, all in. Please send a check to the 

club address to RSVP for this event by April 4 – noting on the check it is for the 
April meeting. Please send checks to: 

  
 CMCS 
 P.O. Box 534 
 Kirkland, WA 98083-0534 
  

mailto:VicePresident@CorvetteMarqueClub.com
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CMCS GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING 

AND INSTALLATION BANQUET 
We will be holding our March General Membership Meeting on Saturday, March 8, 2014 at the 
Pogacha Restaurant 120 NW Gilman Blvd, Issaquah · (425) 392-5550.  Banquet will begin at 4:00 p.m. 

with the meeting following. 

 

Directions: Take Exit 13 off I-90. Head west on Gilman Blvd. Restaurant is 2nd driveway past 

Front Street, on the right. If you see the rail car you've gone too far, and need to turn around. 

 
Here's the Menu: 

 

Seasonal Greens Salad   Classic Caesar Salad 

Grilled Tenderloin Skewer    Chicken Dijon   Grecian Prawns   Penne Primavera 

Sauteed Seasonal Vegetables   Roasted New Potatoes 

Cookies for Dessert 

 

We need to have RSVP's to give a count to the restaurant. Please contact Candy Turi at 

candace.johnson@comcast.net to place your RSVP. 

 Menu: 
 Tossed Green Salad – choice of dressing 
 Penne Pasta Alfredo 
 Prime Rib – 6 ox. 
 Chicken Marsala 
 Salmon – 4 oz. 
 Vegetables 
 Red Roasted Potatoes 
 Coffee & Tea 
 
April 19 33rd Annual Tulip Rallye 
 We are invited to this event by the MG Car Club Northwest Centre. It is an 

automobile tour of the Skagit Valley. 
 Please see the club website under “April” for full details. 
 
May 
 
May 23 – 26 Big Sky Corvette Meet 
 This event is being held in Bozeman, Mt. Complete information is on our website 

– schedule, as well as the registration form. This is a popular event, and the 
hotels are filling up. If you are planning on attending, please let Tim and Mona 
Cox know – email gunnertac@msn.com, or call them at 425-488-9613. 

 
June 
 
June 6 – 8 Save the Date - 5th Annual Corvettes on the Columbia, being held in Pasco, 

benefiting the WA chapter of Make A wish.  
 
Don’t’ forget the Saturday Socials at the Plum Delicious in Renton. These socials begin at 9:00 AM 
each Saturday. Come on down for some great Corvette talk! 
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Autocross with NWACC and your CMCS Friends 
The autocross season is starting again in May.  There are 6 events planned this year, including a 

training day for anyone interested in giving autocross a try.  The autocross events are held on 

large open pavement with few if any things to hit that could damage your car.  The events in 

Shelton (5 of the 6 events this year) are held on an abandoned airstrip at the Shelton airstrip.  

There are no curbs to hit, and if you really mess up, you go into a grass field with short grass or 

hit a few cones.  If this happens you may get a round of applause.  

So do you have to be a race driver to 

participate?   NO!  People of all 

abilities enjoy the sport.  Age is not a 

factor either.  The local BMW club 

has two people (a man and a woman) 

that regularly drive their cars, and 

both of these people are 90 years 

old.  Speaking of women, we do have a 

CMCS gal that regularly drives here.  

I think that’s her in the silver C5 on 

the left! 

If you are new to the 

sport, and just want to 

“dip your toe in the 

water,” you can come to 

the driving school on 

June 14th in Shelton.   

 

There is a group of 

folks from the Seattle 

area that drive down to 

Shelton for these 

events.  You would of 

course be welcome to join us.  We leave around 5 AM and meet for breakfast at the Denny’s in 

Shelton before going to the airstrip.  If that is too early for you, you can book a room at the 

Little Creek Casino in Shelton.  They offer discounts for people driving at the Ridge.  Their 

rooms are under $100 a night.   

 

Here’s the official schedule: 

  

 
May 4,                       Aug 3 (Rose City, Portland)  

June 14 (Autocross School)           Aug 10 

June 15     Sept 14 

July 13     All at Shelton, except Aug 3 



Corvettes on the Columbia  June 6-8 
Pasco, Washington 



 

Save the date…the RAD is returning! 
 

Remember Kayla’s Really Awesome Driving events?  They started back in 2002 and ran for 

several years. We went to places like Mt. St Helens & Hood River (twice), Coulee Dam, the 

Covered Bridges of Oregon, the beach at Seaside, and we used backroads to get to most of 

them.  We took a break for a few years then brought the event back as the Ferrous Fanny 500 

for a banzai run to Crater Lake in ’10 and to the Oregon Caves in ‘11.  New name but the same 

philosophy, which was: Driving your Corvette for a couple (or more) days, on genuine “Corvette” 

roads that perhaps you’d never travelled, see some stuff that may have been around forever 

but you didn’t know it (remember the camels in Cathlamet?) because it can’t be seen from the 

freeway, all while enjoying the company of like-minded Corvette people.  Then we took another 

break.  

 

Members keep asking me, “When’s the next RAD?” and, “What twisty roads are you leading us 

down next?”  Here’s when:  Aug 22 & 23, 2014.  Mark your calendar & save the dates.  They 

are firm.  Yes, it’s a Fri & Sat event.  Sunday will be optional for those who want to continue the 

fun.  Where?  That’s TBD.  I have several different & unrelated routes & destinations in the 

hopper.  Which one I choose depends on how many Vettes are going, so email me at 

kaylamain67@hotmail.com  if you want to do some RAD.  And, do it soon, ‘cause I need to get 

the hotels & eatin’ joints nailed down.  Oh, one more thing: If you thought the twisties on the 

road up to Oregon Caves were a challenge, you ain’t seen nothin’ yet!  Some of this year’s roads 

will be a real eye-opener!  For the driver, anyway.  Maybe an eye-closer for the passenger… 

 

mailto:kaylamain67@hotmail.com


 

 Corvette Swap Meet.   

 

The club had a booth at the 39th Corvette & High 

Performance Swap Meet in Puyallup.  It was held at the 

Puyallup Fair & Events Center.  They had displays of 

several corvettes, including Anniversary editions, Pace 

Cars, etc.  Our own Richard Worthen’s C5 was on display. 

 

 

                          CMCS Booth 

 

 

                            Richard’s C5 

 

There was a valve cover race at the swap meet.  Here’s the results and a few photos of the happy winners 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

       

Noah Fonda, 1st Place Under 40 Stock    John Dickinson Under 40 Modified 



Dee Petersen 1st Place Over 40 Stock Bruce Burris 1st Place Over 40 Modified 



Club Statistics 

 

Mike Roylance has compiled the statistics on our membership, based on the 2013 membership 

directory.  Here are some interesting facts about our club and our cars.  Thank you Mike!!! 

 

 
  

0 2 4 6 8 10 12 14

Anacortes
Bellevue

Bothell
Bowling Green

Burien
Camano Island
Coeur d'Alene

Des Moines
Duvall

Edmonds
Everett

Green Valley
Honolulu
Issaquah

Kent
Kingston
Kirkland

Lake Forest Park
Lynnwood

Maple Valley
Marysville

Mercer Island
Mesa

Mill Creek
Monroe

Mukilteo
Normandy Park

Old Lyme
Olney

Redmond
Renton

Republic
Sammamish

SeaTac
Seattle
Sequim

Shoreline
Snohomish

Snoqualmie
Vashon

West Bloomfield
Woodinville

CMCS by City





 
 

PARADE REPORT 

By Jim McDonnel 

 

Save the Date 

La Conner Parade is on April 12
th
 

 

Parade time is getting close.   Dates have already been set for many July Parades for us to 

carry Women Scholarship Winners  hoping for a chance to be Seafair Queen.   So still looking 

for several more drivers. More on that later. 

 

For now, the next big Parade is the Tulip Festival parade through downtown La Conner 

on April 12th, Saturday. 

 

Those who want to caravan will meet at the Starbucks  on 128th Avenue SW in Everett.  

That is the Paine Field exit and the store is one light West of the I-5 Freeway.  We meet there 

about 9:00 A.M. for coffee, and depart there at about 9:30.   There are several restaurants in the 

area for those who might want to come earlier and have a meal. 

 

Driving North  we will take State Route 20 toward Anacortes.  For those who might be 

interested, PACCAR opens it test facility only once a year and some may want to take the tour 

and rejoin the rest of us around 12:30 at the parade Staging area.    The parade is at two and it is 

really a pleasant idle through downtown La Conner.   Visitors to La Conner and close and 

friendly and I guarantee many pictures being taken of our cars. 

 

After the parade we will Caravan to the CMCS monthly meeting. 

 

For all parades, bring  club radios, flags  and a joyful attitude.   Please let me  (Jim 

McDonnell) know if you want to attend so I have an idea of whom to expect.  Several Corvette 

Clubs want to join with us. Therefore, it is nice to have a number.  Contact me at either my 

home e-mail or at  Parades@CorvetteMarqueClub.com 
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2015 Coupe * Blade Silver Metalic * 7 Speed Manual * MSRP $60,085 

 

WWW.LeeJohnsonChevrolet.com 
 
 
 

 

http://www.leejohnsonchevrolet.com/


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  
 

 

 

 

 
 



Laps From The Past, Or Marque-In-Time 
by Ben Benninghoff 

 

50 LAPS AGO:  March ’64. The monthly meeting took place at Clark’s Crabapple Restaurant in Bellevue, 

during the Annual Banquet, presided over by President Dick Stanley. Rawlee Ridgeway presented two Corvette 

Marque Club Annual Awards for 1963 to Dick and Sue Stanley. Alan Green of Alan Green Chevrolet presented 

two Alan Green Annual Awards to Bob & Maureen Morse. The Northwind Rally, a BSCC (?) invitation to see 

slides of the 1963 Sebring, and a Driver Training Session at Seattle International Speedway (SIR), all took place 

in March, with another SCCA Autocross scheduled for April. Entertainment for the evening included viewing 

slides of Club activities, and a film concerning the design, construction, and testing of the Ford Mustang (yes, I 

reread that twice!- Ben). The newly elected Board Officers was announced to those in attendance; President- 

Dick Stanley, VP- Bob Morse, Secretary- Roger Orth, Treasurer- Bill Fowler, along with other Board Officers; 

Ed Baker, Ron Peters, and, Ken Deckman.  

 

40 LAPS AGO:  March ’74. The Annual Awards Banquet was held at Horatio’s Restaurant, presided over by 

President Ernie Kahler. Ernie explained that a tie for President existed that required a vote be taken at the 

meeting; this required ballots be handed out and counted before the meeting terminated. During this period of 

time Club business proceeded. Western Washington Sports Car Council (WWSCC) requested the Club forward 

the names of our new Club Officials and of the new newsletter editor so they could be current with our 

information. They also requested that the WWSCC phone number be included in our newsletter. A Boeing 

Employees Auto Sports Club has been organized. Bremerton Sports Car Club put on an autocross at Sanderson 

Field in Shelton the last of the month. Jim Hobbs, the Club’s Northwest Association of Corvette Clubs 

(NWACC) representative, reported on the Portland meeting last month. Team rally patches and team autocross 

patches are now available. A crossed Canadian and American flag pin is also available. Their next meeting will 

take place in May in Vancouver, Washington. Frank Olsheski requested an updated mailing list of all NWACC 

clubs. Kevin Christian explained about the Sock Hop at 6001 Clubhouse, and, a Tune Up session in April at Bill 

Hazelett Chevrolet in preparation for the Practice Session also to be held in April. Frank O. reminded all in 

attendance to send in their membership renewals before April 1. Don Schwab would like to make up a crib 

sheet on costs of the Wet Weekend to be used as a basis for the next year. Ernie explained that after talking with 

representatives from Bill Hazelett Chevrolet, they will continue as our sponsors with parts and service discounts 

but no help on the newsletter. The Club will need to start getting more advertising to help pay for the newsletter. 

The results of ballots that were passed out at the beginning of the meeting were then announced for the new 

President, and the new Board Officers for 1974; they were: President- Dee Esping, VP- John R. Thomas, 

Treasurer- Noreen Millen, Secretary- Penny Grosso, Board Member- Jim McLees. Ernie then passed out awards 

of thanks to the outgoing officers.  

 

30 LAPS AGO:  March '84. The Club’s Annual Awards Banquet meeting was called to order by President 

Bob Johansen at the Bellevue Red Lion Inn. The National Corvette Restorers Society (NCRS) representative 

from our Club announced they will host a Corvette Picnic at Lake Sammamish State Park in June on a Sunday 

afternoon. The Membership Chair announced that the Club has 142 members at present. The newsletter editor, 

Val Johansen, noted she will put together the current newsletter but is still looking for someone to take over the 

duties. John R.Thomas apologized for the mix-up in room rates at the Alderbook Inn on the last Wet Weekend 

outing. Those that participated in the event congratulated John on an excellent dinner. Jay Cockrum discussed 

the Reno V & T Tour coming up in May and noted those wishing to go should contact him for room 

reservations. Rick Stark introduced a new publication about the history of 75 years at General Motors, and has 

editions available at $24.95 each. Rick also has graciously donated wall space for a Club bulletin-board to post 

Club news, meetings, and events. Jeff Schmidt passed out the new flyers for the Drag Race at SIR this summer. 

CMCS has a booth donated for use at the World of Wheels Show at the Coliseum. We need volunteers to man 

the booth. Mike Shelly discussed a possible tie-in with Flakey Jakes for Corvette Shows (day) for a free meal 

and possibly other considerations. Carl Mollnow will contact certain individuals for media publicity of our Drag 



Race. Bob Johansen reflected on the last twelve months of his administration before presenting awards to 

outgoing Officers, then announced the new Board Officers for 1984; President- John R. Thomas, VP- Don (All 

Profit) Gord, Treasurer- Mike (Smurf) Shelly, Secretary- Val Johansen, 2-Year Board- Neil Millen. Jay 

presented an award to Bob for his active participation and leadership during the last year.  

 

20 LAPS AGO:  March '94. President Dee Esping called the monthly meeting to order at the 13 Coins 

Restaurant in conjunction with the annual Awards & Officer Installation Banquet. Gary Main reported that the 

Club’s finances were in ‘reasonable’ solvency. Jan Cockrum announced that the Club ended the year with a 

total of 122 members, and, an all-time record renewals so far at 94; 65 being full members. The honorary 

membership was again granted to Mrs. Olsheski for the year. Jan then welcomed prospective members Dee & 

Oran Petersen to all in attendance. Cloyd Jackson agreed to be the new newsletter editor, with John R. Thomas 

assisting as necessary. NCRS will host a Father’s Day Picnic at Lake Sammamish once again in June. SIR event 

planning is taking shape and information on spring and summer Club events will be posted in the newsletter. 

Dale Beltz from the National Council ofCorvette Clubs (NCCC) left a number of magazines with information; 

Cloyd has copies. Insurance issues were raised by Dale and will be discussed by the Board and presented to the 

membership at a later date. The new Board Officers were then presented to those in attendance: President- Dave 

Barlia, VP- Ben Benninghoff, Treasurer- Gary Orahood, Secretary- Barbara Jackson, 2-Year Board Officer -

Kayla Main, with 1-Year Board Officer- John Paul Nelson III, and Past President- Dee Esping staying on. The 

outgoing Board members were presented gifts of appreciation for their service to the Club over the past year.  

 

10 LAPS AGO:  March ’04. Ed & Sharon Bloom’s 2001 Magnetic Red Convertible was featured on the OYM 

newsletter cover. This is their 6th Corvette, the present one featured some very cool modifications by Club 

sponsor Rick Stark Enterprises in Kirkland. President Dennis Montgomery got the meeting started at the 

College Club in Seattle during the annual Awards and Officer Installation Banquet. The festivities were 

attended by 58 Club members and 1 guest. Membership Chair Lorrie Montgomery introduced prospective 

member Greg Vick who was voted into full membership, bringing the total to 307. Wayne Kanaby took over the 

Parade Chairmanship from Rob Wyllie. NCRS announced their spring and summer schedules. Kayla Main took 

over as the Club’s NWACC representative. Rachelle Woodcook reported on the Club’s participation in the 

Seattle Roadster Show in Seattle. We had ten members attending the weekend show with two receiving trophies 

for second place, and three receiving first place awards. A check was presented to the Club of $100 from the 

activity. Dennis passed out to his current Board and Committee Chairpersons, etched marble tiles with a picture 

of the CMCS emblem and each member’s Corvette, in thanks for their support during the past year. Dennis then 

announced the new Board Officers for the coming year: President- Tim Cox, VP- Paul Luczyk, Treasurer- Dick 

D’Alessandro, Secretary- Bill Cameron, 2-Year Board Officer- Shelia Wyllie, 1-Year Board Officer- Sharon 

Bloom, and Past President- Dennis Montgomery. 

  

 

  5 LAPS AGO:  March ‘09. Rowland & Kathleen Brasch’s 1999 Red convertible was featured on the On 

Your Marque (OYM) Newsletter cover. Rowland was 39 years in between Corvettes since owning a 1962 

Corvette in his youth. He had to sell his current ’56 Ford F-100 restored hot-rod pickup in order to purchase the 

1999 Corvette, returning once more to the Corvette family; a good recovery! The CMCS Officer Installation 

and Awards Meeting took place at Shawn O’Donnell’s American Grill & Irish Pub in Everett, with President 

Kevin Jewell presiding over the festivities. Kevin enjoyed pronouncing an old Irish blessing upon the 

membership in attendance. He then thanked Ken & Joyce Jones for their outstanding work in putting together a 

very successful Wet Weekend at the Suquamish Clearwater Casino and Resort in February. He introduced 

Dennis Montgomery as the incoming president, and then awarded Al Dager with the infamous Wet Weekend 

Hard Luck award- a wood carved moose (complete with tasty moose droppings). Al was a good sport, 

munching on a few of the droppings to everyone’s delight. There was a brief break in the meeting in order to 

allow Shawn O’Donnell to perform some magic tricks for the Club. VP Dave Ormerod reported the Club has 

one radio in stock for $195, and noted the price will probably go up after this one. Candace & Mike (not in 

attendance) Paulino were voted into full membership, bringing the total to 300. To date so far the membership’s 

renewals are 199. Lorrie Montgomery announced that next month’s General Membership meeting will coincide 



with the La Conner Tulip Parade, but will not interfere with the Club’s meeting at Speedway Chevrolet in 

Monroe, which will provide snacks and beverages, while the Club will provide pizzas, salad, and desserts. She 

then noted plans to support a Corvette Show at the XXX Drive-Inn in Issaquah in August.  Oran Petersen 

mentioned that he has a cover for the upcoming newsletter but needs member bio’s for future publications. He 

also noted the upcoming 50’s Tour in June, that there will be an early-bird dinner at Billy McHale’s in Renton. 

Those planning on attending need to get their RSVP’s in so the number of dash plaques can be ordered. Chris 

vonRavensberg noted that next month’s Adopt-A-Highway cleanup will need 10-12 volunteers. Kevin thanked 

all who help support the Club the past year, especially the Board Officers and Committee Chairs. Past President 

Gary Main presented Kevin with the Club’s Past President trophy to hold for the year, and then Kevin presented 

his outgoing Board Officers with jazzy red car blankets embroidered with the Club logo. Dave Ormerod 

recognized Kevin & Judy Jewell for their leadership with a $150 Schwartz Bros. dinner gift certificate. Kevin 

then presented to the membership in attendance, the incoming President Dennis Montgomery, who presented 

the new Board Officers: President- Dennis Montgomery, VP- Al Dager, Treasurer- Tim Cox, Secretary- Bill 

Cameron, 2-Year Board Officer- Ken Jones, 1-Year Board Officer- Mike Roylance, and, Past President- Kevin 

Jewell. Mike Armstrong announced that CMCS t-shirts were available for $8 each- all sizes. Ron Holly won the 

raffle, and many door prizes were handed out; Lorrie Montgomery provided a game for each table to win their 

center pieces. 

  

 More Laps to come... 
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GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING 

FEBRUARY 1, 2014 

PLUM RESTAURANT IN RENTON WA 

 

President, Stan Trask, called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. 

 

OFFICER’S PRESENT:  Stan Trask,  Vicki Rinehart, John Kingston, Ken Jones, Steve Yabroff and Candy 

Turi. 

 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT, STAN TRASK:  Stan thanked Al Dager for 7 months as newsletter editor and Alton 

Loe for the Feb. newsletter.  He congratulated Joyce Jones as the first quarter of 2014 special recognition 

honoree. 

SECRETARY’S REPORT, VICKI RINEHART:  The minutes of the January 11, 2014 general membership 

meeting were approved. 

VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT, LORRIE MONTGOMERY: Absent.  Steve Yabroff gave the VP report.  

There are 2 radios available for $214 each. 

TREASURER’S REPORT, JOHN KINGSTON:  The financials were reviewed and approved at the board 

meeting and were attached to the board meeting minutes.  All of the bills are paid and the club treasury is in 

great shape. 

STANDING COMMITTEES: 

MEMBERSHIP, DENNIS MONTGOMERY:  Absent.  Steve Yabroff gave the Membership report.  The count 

for members is 253.  Three new members were voted in – Dennis Hill, and Ray and Julie Stalla. 

ACTIVITIES, CANDY TURI:   

Feb. 15 is the 9th annual open house hosted by Corvettes of Auburn. 

Feb. 21-23 is the 49th Wet Weekend.  See website for changes. 

March 8 is the installation banquet at Pogacha in Issaquah. 

April 12 is the La Conner Parade and dinner at Collectors Choice in Snohomish at 4:00. 

PUBLICITY/COMMUNITY SERVICE 

NEWSLETTER:  Alton Loe asked new members to send their car for the cover of the newsletter. 

NOMINATING COMMITTEE REPORT, LORRIE MONTGOMERY:  Absent.  Stan took her place.  The bi-

laws were read and followed.  The following are nominees: 

President:  Kevin Jewell 

VP:  Bill Cameron and Mike Roylance 

Secretary:  Mona Cox 

Treasurer:  Bob Renner 

2 year Board Member/Activities Coordinator:  Kayla Main 

1 year Board Member – Candy Turi (automatic) 

Past President:  Stan Trask 

      www.CorvetteMarqueClub.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.corvettemarqueclub.com/


Ballots with imprinted seal will be mailed by Wednesday along with biographies.  The counting of the ballots 

will be Feb. 22 at 7:30, then announced in the March newsletter. 

 

SPECIAL COMMITTEES: 

CHARITY, BILLI TRASK:  All charity recipients were very grateful for the contributions made in 2013. 

APPAREL, KAREN BREEN-JAMES:  There are many new styles and colors available.   

PARADES, JIM MCDONNELL:  The first parade will be at La Conner April 12, then the 4th of July in Bothell. 

ADOPT-A-HIGHWAY, JOHN R. THOMAS:  Absent.  March or April there will be another clean-up. 

WET WEEKEND 2014, CANDY AND CRAIG TURI:  See activities. 

2014 NCM CARAVAN, STEVE YABROFF AND JOHN R. THOMAS:  John was absent.  136  people are 

signed up to leave from Lee Johnson Chevrolet.  The tours for the Corvette factory are filled.   

REPRESENTATIVES: 

NWACC, KEN JONES:   

May 4 is autocross in Shelton.  It was changed from the 18th. 

June 15 is autocross in Shelton 

June 21 is Show-n-Shine at Grey Chevrolet in Port Orchard sponsored by Glass Odyssey Corvette Club. 

July 13 is autocross in Shelton 

August 3 is autocross in Portland. 

August 10 is autocross in Shelton 

August 17 is Show-n-Shine a Titus Will Chevrolet in Olympia sponsored by Corvettes de Olympia 

September 14 is autocross in Shelton 

NCRS, STAN TRASK:  Puyallup Swap Meet then dinner at a local restaurant in Puyallup.  There will be a 

convention in Kansas City July 13-17. 

 

NCM, WES HOLMES:  Absent.   

 

OLD BUSINESS: 

See Puyallup Swap Meet above.  Valve cover races at 9:30 a.m. 

NEW BUSINESS: 

None. 

50/50 DRAWING, JACK GOODMAN AND CLAUDIA SIMMONS:  Harv Hawks was the winner of $61.  In 

addition $61 will go into the fund that provides an automotive scholarship to a student in the GM ASEP 

Program at Shoreline Community College. 

The next general membership meeting is at the Pogacha restaurant in Issaquah at 4:00 p.m. March 8 for the 

officer installation banquet. 

The next board meeting is Saturday Feb. 22 at Wet Weekend at 7:30 p.m. 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:50  a.m. 

 

Submitted by: 

 

Vicki Rinehart 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

           
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Susie Roberts               2 
Cheryl Blackburn          3 
Vicky Kingston              3 
Tricia Mushkin             10 
Dick Baker                   11 
George Walden           11 
Jeff Weymouth            11 
Linda LaFontaine        16 
Lois Renner                 16 

Gary Embree               20 
Mike Wilderman           20 
Teresa Anderson          22 
Gayle Gotner                23 
Joe Sanchez                 24 
Dee Wuesthoff              27 
Billi Trask                      29 
Jim Micus                      31 
Dee Zimmerman           31 

253 

MARCH BIRTHDAYS 

Dennis Hill recently bought a 

lovely Electron Blue '03 Coupe, 

previously owned by our own Oran 

& Dee Petersen.  He lives in 

Kirkland and is looking forward to 

joining in on our fun events. 

Ray & Julia Stalla have an '02 

Millennium Yellow Coupe and live 

in Sammamish.  They are looking 

forward to a variety of CMCS 

events and we look forward to 

their participation. 



 
 
 
 
 

 

 

CHAIRPERSONS   ** CONTACTS  **  EVENT COORDINATORS 

Activities@CorvetteMarqueClub.com                Candi Turi       

AdoptAHighway@CorvetteMarqueClub.com      John R. Thomas 

Apparel@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Karen Breen James 

AskAMechanic@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Dennis Montgomery 

Charity@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Billi Trask 

Classifieds@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Dennis Montgomery 

Communication@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Vacant 

Historian@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Ben Benninghoff 

Membership@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Dennis Montgomery 

Database@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Gary Main  

Newsletter@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Alton Loe 

Parades@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Jim McDonnell 

Radios@CorvetteMarqueClub.com        Lorrie Montgomery 

WebMaster@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Bob Bunn 

   REPRESENTATIVES 

NCRS@CorvetteMarqueClub.com        Stan Trask 

NWACC@CorvetteMarqueClub.com       Ken Jones 

NCM@CorvetteMarqueClub.com        Wes Homes 
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